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President’s Report 

Cheryl Pascual 
I am pleased to introduce the 36th Annual Report of Blind Citizens Australia (BCA) for the year ended 30 June 2011.  During the reporting period, BCA has worked diligently on our key activities of peer support, information dissemination, advocacy and advice to Government and the community.

Finances 

Our Finance and Audit Committee, and the National Office through our Executive Officer Robyn Gaile, have worked hard to ensure that our organisation remains financially stable. This year we achieved a small surplus of $374. 

I thank all our members and supporters who have made donations to BCA during the year. I also thank Vision Australia through their generous financial support as part of our memorandum of understanding. We look forward to their continued support in the years to come. 

Funding 
BCA receives annual funding from a range of sources including the Australian Government through the Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs, the Victorian Government through the Department of Human Services and Department of Planning and Community Development, Vision Australia, the Jeffrey Blyth Foundation and other fundraising activities. Guide Dogs Victoria has also been a welcome financial supporter over the years. We hope to continue receiving support from these agencies and trust that we may be able to receive financial support from other blindness agencies in the future. BCA provides an important and vital voice as the national representative organisation of people who are blind or vision impaired. Moving into the next decade, we plan to be an even stronger voice for people who are blind or vision impaired and their families and networks.  

Achievements 

During the year, BCA met with the Association of Blind Citizens of NSW to develop a memorandum of understanding which will assist both organisations to achieve our aims and objectives. In this decade which will see significant reforms in the way disability services are funded, it is even more important that consumer representative organisations are united in our advocacy efforts. 

Our most significant achievements for the year were:

· Extensive consultation with our members about the National Disability Insurance Scheme, with our Executive Officer presenting evidence to the Productivity Commission hearing 

· Direct representation to the Australian Electoral Commission, and the Victorian and NSW Electoral Commissions, about the information and communication requirements of voters who are blind or vision impaired 

· Development of 18 submissions to Government on systemic issues of significance to the meaningful participation of people who are blind or vision impaired. These included education, children’s services, public transport, access to the built environment and information access.  

· Conducted five state conventions throughout Australia which enabled many of our members to gain and share information and peer support. Our branches and our state and national conventions are our life blood. It is through the grass roots activities of our local and special interest branches that the real work of BCA is achieved. I hope to report next year the establishment of two new branches of BCA as a result of recommendations arising from the Queensland state convention 

· Production of our first national newsletter for parents of children who are blind or vision impaired. This will be an ongoing quarterly publication which we plan to become a vital resource for parents and the education sector. Our aim is to work towards an Australia where the specific education needs of blind citizens are met so we can achieve meaningful and sustained employment 

The below reports from our national office provide more detailed information about these significant achievements. Our staff do a tremendous job with very limited resources. I’m very proud of their professionalism and commitment to our goals. 

Staff

This year we said goodbye to two of our staff: Faye Baxter, Administration and Memberships Officer and Jody Holdback, National Advocacy Officer, who both left the organisation in May. We wish them well as they continue in their careers. 

Advocacy and Branches

I note the tremendous work being achieved by our branches. There is a common theme running through many of the branch reports such as access to the built environment, public transport, employment, information access and hospital and healthcare access. These are common themes on which BCA has been working for many years. We need to become even more united and better organised so that systems that don’t meet our needs can change. 

It is pleasing to read in the branch reports about the commitment to developing the leadership skills of our younger members. When the Board met in May this year to develop our new Strategic Plan, the issue of youth development was high on our agenda. It is for this reason that our strategic positioning for the next year will involve an extensive consultation with the broader community of people who are blind or vision impaired and their networks. 

Communications

BCA communicates with our members via a range of media. We have been slow to move into the social media networking era. However, this is soon to change. Those of you already linked into Facebook and twitter can look forward to our twitter feeds in the coming year!

Blind Citizens News, our twice yearly member newsletter is produced in large print, audio CD, Braille and electronic formats. Soundabout, our quarterly audio magazine continues to be a favourite of many of our members. New Horizons, our weekly radio program is broadcast across the radio for the print handicapped network and is recorded in the Vision Australia Radio studios. We are grateful to Vision Australia for allowing us to use their studios to produce the program and to RPH Australia for distributing the program across the network. 

On the electronic communications front, our website and various email lists are an important source of information and peer support for our members. There has certainly been a range of thought provoking discussion topics raised on the bca-l and womentalk email lists this year.

Board 

The Board of Directors for the reporting period were Greg Madson (Vice President), Bruce Ind (Chair of the Finance and Audit Committee), Barry Chapman, Stephen Belbin, Vaughan Roles and Renee Williamson. In June, Vaughan Roles resigned from his position as Board Director due to work commitments. On behalf of the Board, I thank Vaughan for his two years of service to BCA. 

I was elected as your President at the Annual General Meeting in October 2010. I look forward to leading this great organisation of and for people who are blind or vision impaired and thank you for your confidence. 

National Policy Officer Report

Jessica Zammit

During the reporting period, BCA provided the following consultation and submissions to Government:

· Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs (FaHCSIA) National Disability Advocacy Program review

· FaHCSIA DSP Impairment Tables review 

· FaHCSIA Better Start Early Intervention Program

· Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations (DEEWR) school funding review

· DEEWR Disability Standards for Education 2005 review

· Comments to the drafting of the United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (UN CRPD) Draft Shadow Report, 14 Articles submitted to AFDO.

· Australian Standards – amendments to AS 1428.1 ‘General Requirements for Access’ and lobbying to make Australia standards available in accessible formats

· Australian Human Rights Commission Accessible Bus Stop Guidelines

· Joint submission with Guide Dogs NSW/ACT and Vision Australia on the development of an Australian Rail Code

· Department of Broadband, Communications and the Digital Economy (DBCDE) - 3D TV Submission

· DBCDE Convergence Review (Terms of Reference)

· Draft Bill on a Commissioner for Children and Young People

· Australian Commission on Safety and Quality in Healthcare – Patient Centred Care

· Senate Review into planning options for people ageing with a disability

· Joint Standing Committee on Electoral Matters (JSCEM)– Review of the conduct of the 2010 Federal Election

· Productivity Commission – Disability Care and Support Inquiry (development of a National Disability Insurance Scheme) – two submissions and a public hearing presentation by Robyn Gaile on 15 April 2011.

· Productivity Commission: Caring for Older Australians Draft Report comments, including presentation at the public hearing by Jessica Zammit on 22 March 2011.  

· Australian Tax Office – improving information accessibility

· Letters to 24 Ministry and Shadow Ministry members regarding BCA and key portfolio concerns. 

· Work with the blindness and sensory disability sector, including significant input into Australian Blindness Forum submissions and joint submissions with other organisations that support our interests.  

Productivity Commission Inquiry into Disability Care and Support (proposed development of a National Disability Insurance Scheme)

In 2010, the Australian Government approached the Productivity Commission (PC) to investigate the development of a no fault, social insurance scheme that would cover all Australians who acquire a significant disability under the age of 65 (Tier 1). 

The PC released their draft report in late February 2011 which recommended the development of a three tier NDIS model and the development of a National Injury Insurance Scheme which proposes to cover people who sustain catastrophic injuries. Tier 1 is outlined above. Tier 2 aims to provide information and links to mainstream and community services and effective care and support options that people can access. Tier 3 is likely to be the most relevant to people who are blind or vision impaired and proposes funded individual support packages to 360,000 people who have a significant disability and disability related support needs. 

The PC has also recommended that there should be a reform of funding arrangements of current disability services and the removal of block funding of disability service providers. This is in favour of individual support packages which can provide consumers with more choice about where to access the disability services they need. 

BCA received funding from the Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs (FaHCSIA) to consult with our members on the proposed scheme. During the first stage of the Inquiry (July and August 2010), BCA held eight forums and three teleconferences, speaking with a total of 151 people. 

During the second stage of the Inquiry (March and April 2011), BCA held 12 forums around Australia and six teleconferences, receiving feedback from 229 people. BCA also spoke with 126 people in the lead up to our second round of forums to raise awareness about the proposal. 

This feedback, combined with input from our National Policy and Development Council (NPDC) and Board, informed our August 2010 and April 2011 submissions and our public presentation to the Productivity Commission public hearing in April 2011. BCA also made a joint submission with Deaf Australia, Deafness Forum and the Australian DeafBlind Council on the impact of the proposal on people with sensory disabilities in April 2011. 

Whilst BCA believes that the proposal takes a very important step in the right direction, we do not believe that this scheme, as currently proposed, will address the full range of support needs of people who are blind or vision impaired. In our submission, our members expressed concerns that people aged over 65 and individuals who are vision impaired may not only miss out on support through an NDIS, but may be subject to additional costs to access services. Many services are currently provided for free through blindness agencies which receive some government block funding. A full list of our recommendations and our full submission is available on our website or from the National Office. 

The final PC report will be provided to the Australian Government on 31 July 2011 and will then be tabled in Parliament. BCA will continue to keep our members informed on the progress of this significant proposal.  

Education

With the Labor government identifying education as a priority area, 2010-2011 was very busy. In late 2010, DEEWR announced a review of funding provided to schools to assist students with disabilities. Our submission recommended:
· More funding to ensure that students can access the equipment and supports that they need at school 

· Fixing inconsistencies in eligibility for government funding

· Transparency in how funding is spent and increased portability, with mandatory reporting to students and their associate (such as a parent) of how funds are spent

· Funding to be allocated to the child rather than the school, with families to have decision making power on the range of supports purchased to benefit their child’s learning.

The Disability Standards for Education 2005 (DSE), which are standards developed under the Disability Discrimination Act 1992 to eliminate disability discrimination in education settings, were reviewed in early 2011. Our submission highlighted numerous areas where the Standards are failing children and made 21 recommendations. These included:
· Mandatory requirement to provide a copy of the Standards and guidelines to a student and/or their associate
· Development of formalised guidelines about how to consult with students and associates about adjustments and development of a learning plan 

· Reference to expanded core curriculum in the guidelines.

· DEEWR to undertake a review of teaching qualifications, with the inclusion of at least one module about disability.

· Financial incentives to encourage newly accredited teachers to undertake specialisations in vision impairment

· Development of national or state based monitoring mechanisms, including periodic auditing of education providers receiving student funding.

In addition to these reviews, BCA also provided consultation to the development of the Better Start Early Intervention initiative which commences 1 July 2011. This scheme provides funding for early intervention services and treatments for eligible children under the age of six, including children with significant vision impairments. 

Parent News

In 2010, Parent News, an existing Victorian publication, was developed into a national publication. Parent News is aimed at parents who have a child who is blind or vision impaired and to parents who might be blind or vision impaired themselves, as well as professionals and people with an interest in vision impairment. Parent News aims to provide up to date information, including reviews and submissions, the sharing of stories and strategies and tips by parents and people who are blind. During this financial year, a pre-edition and two editions were released. To read Parent News or join our mailing list, visit our website or call the National Office. Contributions to Parent News are always welcome. 

Electronic assisted voting

Our campaign for electronic assisted voting has continued in leaps and bounds, with people who are blind or vision impaired able to cast a secret, independent and verifiable vote at the 2010 Federal Election, 2010 Victorian State Election and 2011 NSW State Election. 

The Federal Election offered voters the option to cast their vote using a phone at a divisional office, with the vote recorded by a specially trained call centre operator and scrutinised by a second operator. The completed ballot was then forwarded to the respective divisional office for counting. In total, 410 people voted using this mechanism.

Whilst BCA openly noted that this would not and could not be a satisfactory model long term, this step was necessary due to the short turnaround between the calling of the election and the casting of votes. It has also set the foundation for continued improvements in accessible voting options. Blind Citizens Australia made a submission to the Joint Standing Committee on Electoral Matters in February 2011 which provided member feedback and outlined areas for improvement, including the need for an increased lead in time from the election announcement, increased knowledge of staff, privacy considerations and the need for continued strategic work to improve accessibility for future elections. 

One promising way forward is the “iVote” system which was used during the 2010 NSW State Election. “iVote” was a general term given to phone and internet voting that can be conducted from a person’s own home or from any other location in Australia. The process for telephone voting was similar to phone banking and used human speech. The internet system also offered a high level of accessibility. Voters were required to register for the iVote (by internet or through a call centre) and asked to supply a six digit PIN. 

Once the electoral roll had closed, the voter was supplied with an eight digit iVote number which was sent via email or SMS or obtained by calling an iVote centre. Voters were provided with a 12 hour period to complete their vote, with the system designed to automatically remember where the voter was up to in the voting process. The voter was able to review their completed ballot paper before it was submitted, with voters using the phone system having their preferences read back to them. Voters were then issued with a receipt number to confirm that the vote has been counted. 

BCA will be working with the Australian Electoral Commission over the next year to further refine the accessibility of voting systems and will keep members updated on our progress.

BCA Policies and Media Releases

In conjunction with the NPDC, a White Cane Policy was drafted and submitted to FaHCSIA as our policy for this financial year. This policy will be formally launched at our National Convention in October 2011. 

The NPDC has also been working on a draft shared paths policy which addresses safety considerations for people using these walkways. Employment has also been identified as another area requiring policy development, particularly as this remains one of the most significant issues impacting our members. In May 2010, expressions of interest were sought from our membership to form an employment policy working group to develop this crucial policy. The draft policy with be launched at our National Convention. 

Four media releases were released this year, focusing on the agreement with the four major cinemas chains in the provision of audio description; comments made by Tony Abbott which inadvertently dismissed audio description; silent vehicles and a release focusing on the gaps in inclusive education for children who are blind or vision impaired.
Victorian Advocacy and information Report 

Joy Yeardsley 


The Victorian Advocacy & Information Officer position is jointly funded by the Department of Human Services North and West Metropolitan Region (for information services) and the Office of Disability, Department of Planning and Community Development (for our advocacy service). The position is supervised by BCA’s Executive Officer and supported by the Victorian State Advisory Committee. 

Services provided by the Advocacy and Information Officer include:

· Information provided to individuals, through member email lists, other networks and through the BCA website 

· Individual and systemic advocacy within Victoria

· Support for BCA events or campaigns within Victoria

Individual Advocacy

The present Advocacy and Information Officer took up the post at the end of September 2010. Statistics from the previous and present post holder have been combined to provide a picture of advocacy and information support for the entire year ending 30 June 2011. 

Individual advocacy was provided to 34 people; a further 30 people received information or support to self advocate.  Approximately 400 enquiries were handled by BCA administration, which included referrals for non-blindness related issues, requests for information about service availability/eligibility and resources to support self advocacy. 

The issues raised to BCA were largely linked to access to goods and services. The most common issue was access to information followed by access to the built environment and transport, taxis and issues around employment, benefits and accommodation. The most complex cases involved complaints from parents regarding educational support.  
Government and agency working groups

· Disabled Persons Taxi Advisory Committee looking at barriers for people who are blind or vision impaired  
· Joint working group with Guide Dogs Victoria and Vision Australia to gather the number of outstanding Disability Discrimination Act retrofits for pedestrian crossings to campaign for an increase VicRoads pedestrian crossing retrofit budget
· Joint working group with Guide Dogs Victoria, Monash University and Vision Australia to carry out Pedestrian Safety Research 

· Ministerial Public Transport Access Committee to present issues to the Department of Transport and consult on the infrastructure of the public transport system

· Victorian Council of Social Service Transport and Disadvantage Working Group to share information and negotiate common issues to campaign on 

· Victorian Electoral Commission’s (VEC) Disability Advisory Group including accessibility planning for the last Victorian election

Direct consultation and submissions

· Joint submission with Vision Australia on the Victorian Electoral Commission’s Disability Action Plan

· Consulted on VicRoads Disability Action Plan

· Sought member feedback on access at Southern Cross Railway Station to share with the Department of Transport

· Continued consultation on the Myki public transport ticketing system including accessibility considerations. 

· Continued consultation and advocacy on access issues with regard to public transport

· Input on BCA submissions and support to branches on advocacy work relating to the built environment and public transport 

· Victorian Education and Training (VET) Access and Equity Advisory Committee to consult on issues of access for disengaged learners

Conference Presentations & Public Talks

· BCA Victorian State Convention 2010 in Melbourne: extensive program development and event logistics which was the major focus of the role during 2010. The convention program included well received sessions on travel, dating and relationships as well as a debate about whether access and inclusion is really working in Victoria. 
· Support to the Round Table Conference on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities

· Presented on self advocacy and access to transport at the Vision Australia Travel Safe Day

· Presented on the Education Standards to prospective students at Vision Australia’s KickStart program 

· Attended training from the Human Rights Law Centre on “How to Bring a Complaint using the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities.”

· Presentations to low vision groups, international student classes and government departments. 

· Regular interviews on New Horizons and information via Soundabout, Blind Citizens News and the BCA email discussion lists.

Forums

A forum was held on the night before State Convention to identify the main issues affecting individuals who are blind or vision impaired. Attendees formed small focus groups to discuss and prioritise the concerns presented. The main problems raised were access issues with transport, gaining and advancing within employment and access to information.

A forum was held on a Friday evening in May to investigate interest in the re-establishment of the Melbourne Branch. It was agreed that future events would be required to establish a group and identify possible group leaders. It was recognised that mentoring from other Branch members would enable new leaders to gain skills in planning, organising and directing events and campaigns.
The Victorian State Advisory Committee is presently examining its terms of reference and considering how the Committee can effectively consult with and represent the BCA membership and support this role. 
Initiatives

Victorian State Election

On Thursday 25 November 2010, BCA hosted a mobile voting centre at Ross House. Members were reminded that their friends or partners could cast a vote with a regular paper ballot at the same time. Telephone voting in twelve languages and electronic assisted voting using a large print touch screen was available within the Centre.
Information on BCA Services to Culturally and Linguistically Diverse (CALD) Groups

BCA brochures with general service information produced in Arabic, Cantonese, Mandarin, Vietnamese, Greek, Italian, Croatian, Macedonian, Russian and Turkish have been forwarded to the Department of Human Services. The Department will pass the information on to community workers and within community groups.
Melbourne Advocacy Group

In April, BCA applied for a Disability Advocacy Resource Unit (DARU) grant. The application was successful and funds were granted to provide training and develop advocacy skills in our Melbourne based members. It is hoped that this initiative will result in the re-establishment of a Melbourne Branch that will support the aims of BCA and advocate on issues that impact on individuals who are blind or vision impaired. 
New South Wales Advocacy and Information Report

Lauren Henley
The New South Wales Advocacy & Information Officer provides direct advocacy and support to NSW residents who are blind or vision impaired. This role also provides limited administrative support to, and receives advice, from the NSW/ACT Coordinating Committee, a representative body made of BCA members who play a key role in branch and other key activities within NSW and the ACT.

Since the resignation of BCA’s National Advocacy Officer in May 2011, this role has been expanded to cover matters relating to media access. 

For the majority of the year, the NSW Advocacy and Information Officer was employed for a period of eight hours per week. Effective as of May 2011, the weekly hours of the position were increased to 16 hours.

Individual Advocacy in New South Wales

Individual advocacy support was provided to 16 people over the last year. A further 30 people were provided with specialist advocacy advice or information which allowed them to effectively self advocate for their desired outcome. 

The issues which have been raised throughout the last year revolve primarily around access to information and public transport. There have also been a number of Centrelink issues and enquiries, along with complaints regarding access to premises. While direct advocacy support was not required for any matters relating to dog guide access, self advocacy advice was provided to three individuals who had experienced discrimination as a result of using a dog guide.

The majority of complaints were resolved independently of the Australian Human Rights Commission. One case advanced to a disability discrimination complaint. 
Systemic Advocacy in New South Wales

Groups/committees

· NSW/ACT Coordinating Committee (BCA): 
This group meets once a month to discuss systemic issues which may be occurring throughout NSW.

· Equal Access to Democracy Reference Group: 

The group was formed by the NSW Electoral Commission to oversee the planning and implementation of the accessible iVote platform used for the 2011 state election.

· Sector Policy and Advocacy Group:

This group consists of representatives from Guide Dogs NSW/ACT, Vision Australia’s Policy and Advocacy team and BCA. The group meets bi-monthly to discuss relevant issues and to determine how the sector can better advocate to meet the needs of consumers.

· Public Transport Ticketing Corporation’s Accessibility Advisory Group: 

The group was established to oversee the implementation of the smartcard ticketing system which is intended to be rolled out in Sydney. The group includes key disability organisations and aims to ensure that accessibility is at the forefront of the rollout plan.

· Accessible Cinemas Advisory Group (ACAG):

This group consists of representatives from the peak bodies concerned with audio description and captioning and oversees the roll-out of both services in each of the four major cinema chains in Australia.

· Accessibility sub-working group of the ACAG:

The group was formed by the ACAG to address accessibility issues which had arisen during the roll-out of accessible cinemas.

Forums

· City of Sydney Access forum:

Input into the Council’s Accessible Mapping project which looks at updating maps to ensure that travel is made as easy as possible for different consumer groups.

· RailCorp Accessibility Forum:

Feedback to staff on issues that had been raised by members through our email lists and obtained information on work which is currently being undertaken by RailCorp around access, which was fed back to our email lists.

· Forum on the National Human Rights Action Plan:

Discussed key issues which would need to be identified in a Plan and how the Plan might be used to address issues not covered in the National Disability Strategy.

Presentations

· Inner West Vision Support Group meeting:

Attended a meeting of the newly formed support group and presented to 10 participants on the work of BCA and the benefits of becoming a member.

· Self-Advocacy workshop for young people aged 18 – 25:

Attended the workshop, hosted by Vision Australia, and participated as a panel member; giving a short presentation on strategies for effective self advocacy.

· TAFE Hunter NSW Business Faculty Forum:

Presented to an audience of 100 teachers on creating an inclusive learning environment and empowering students with a disability.
Communication

· Regularly provided information to, and sought feedback from, members via BCA email lists.

· Participated in regular interviews on New Horizons, Soundabout and Focal Point.

· Contributed several articles to Blind Citizens News.

· Started developing key resources including self advocacy and community awareness fact sheets and information resources, such as a NSW Toolkit which details each benefit and concession that members may be entitled to.

Input into Submissions, Strategies and Plans

· NSW Health Strategy 

· NSW Walking Strategy 
· Submission to the Productivity Commission on the National Disability Insurance Scheme 
· Submission to the Pharmaceutical Benefits Advisory Committee Advocating for Melatonin to be covered under the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme (still in progress).

A number of additional systemic issues were addressed through correspondence, such as the intended privatisation of Sydney Ferries, access to train stations and various issues experienced by members when using Sydney taxis.

Media Access Campaign

· Audio description in cinemas:

Acted as BCA’s representative on ACAG and the accessibility sub-working group and addressed issues raised by members through these avenues.

· Audio description on television
Investigated the future of audio description on both subscription and free-view TV and have developed plans for future work which could be undertaken in these areas.

· Audio description on DVD

Wherever possible, communicated information on recent release DVDs with audio description to members via the BCA-L and BCA-Womentalk email lists.

· Television advertising:

Identified a number of television commercials where the subject matter could not be identified by auditory means alone and addressed letters to the companies responsible, highlighting the gap in their potential audience and making recommendations for future advertisements.
· Web access:

Wherever possible, highlighted to companies the need to make downloadable information available in formats other than PDF to ensure accessibility. Work in the area of web accessibility has also expanded as a result of the roll-out of audio description in cinemas as the major cinema chains aim to make their websites more user-friendly for people who are blind or vision impaired.

· Accessible digital set top boxes:

Corresponded with the two accessible set top box producers (Hills and Bush) to receive up-to-date information on the intended release of their products for distribution to members.

BCA Membership 

Full Members: 2838
Eighteen years or over, permanent residents of Australia and classified as legally blind or have visual acuity of 6/18 or less.

Junior Members: 20
Under the age of eighteen years, permanent residents of Australia and classified as legally blind or have visual acuity of 6/18 or less.

Associate Members: 290
Persons who identify with the aims of the organisation, but who are ineligible to be Full Members.

Total: 3148
Branch Reports
This report provides a brief summary of the activities of BCA branches compiled from the President’s Report from branches which were submitted to the National Office.  

The provision of advocacy support, opportunities for peer support and social interaction and information dissemination within the constraints of very limited resources on an entirely voluntary basis is the hallmark of each report.  

Blind Citizens WA (BCWA) Report 

Prepared by Greg Madson, President 

This is a milestone year for us here in the west; after a fledgling start in 1961, BCWA has turned 50! A highlight was a gala celebration lunch held on 6 August 2011 attended by 100 guests, supporters, friends and members.  

In February 2010, in conjunction with George Booth of Integrated Tourism Services, we took our first blind and vision impaired group on a purpose designed overseas tour to Singapore which was a fantastic success. Building on that success, with Integrated Tourism Services once again, we started working on a purpose designed trip to Hong Kong for 2011 which was enjoyed by 36 people.
Our growing membership saw an addition of another 25 members this year, taking our membership to 290. Our goal of reaching 300 members by our 50th year is still in sight. 

Throughout the year we have made peer support one of our primary goals. We have held four general meetings, a well attended Annual General Meeting, our much enjoyed annual forum, a street appeal, a couple of quiz nights to raise funds, and over 50 members and volunteers finishing off 2010 in fine festive style at our Christmas party. Our regular Swish events are still going strong, attracting new players to this great game each month.

External committees where our branch has representation includes:

· Committee of Management – People with Disabilities WA

· Board of Blind Citizens Australia

· Disability Advisory Group Committee – Main Roads WA

· Cycling and Pedestrian Advisory Group – Main Roads WA

· Disability Transport Network – Dept of Transport WA
· Disability Access Committee – City of Nedlands

· Access Committee – Town of Victoria Park Council

· Disability Access Committee – City of Armadale 

· Disability Access Committee – City of Bayswater

· Disability Access Committee – City of Perth

· Consumer Advisory Committee – Association for the Blind of WA

· National Policy and Development Council (NPDC) – BCA
· Sector Advisory Group - LotteryWest Adaptive Equipment Project

· Board of Association for the Blind WA

· Vulnerable Road User Advisory Group – RAC 

· Taxi Industry Board Reference Group – Dept of Transport WA

· Women’s Branch Executive Committee – BCA
· Ministerial Advisory Council on Disability – Minister for Disability WA

· WATCAC Executive – WA Tandem Cycling Advisory Council

· Dog Guide Handlers Australia Executive Committee
· Executive Committee – Ethnic Disability Council WA 

· I-Access Committee – Vision Australia 

Once again, Erika Webb has given up a lot of her time to represent WA on the BCA NPDC; her work and the dedication to her task has kept the BCWA members in touch with events as they unfold. Fellow BCWA member and BCA Women’s Branch president, Jenny Dawson, has also been an invaluable asset to the NPDC team.

Our Advocacy/Administration officer Kerry Cameron has given us another great year of support. We really wouldn’t be able to do a fraction of what we do without Kerry’s skills in member support, advocacy and keeping our small, but very busy office, efficiently running.

BCWA Executive team 2010/11

Dee Ferris

Senior Vice President 

Ron Fisher

Junior vice President

Peter Johnson

Treasurer

Lana Thomson

Secretary

Ray Kerwin

Committee member 

Gloria Worgan

Committee member 

Paul Bell


Committee member

This year will also be my last as BCWA President. Having been in the President’s position for over 10 years, it is now time to hand over to younger members. My stint as BCWA President has taught me many new skills and given me an opportunity to put those skills to use. If any BCA member is considering going onto a state based or national BCA committee, I strongly recommend taking the plunge; it is a great way to build leadership experience and confidence. 

Toowoomba Branch Report 

Prepared by Joyce Jones, President 

The Toowoomba Regional Branch has seen an active year. Our fundraising efforts were quite successful, with our Bunnings sausage sizzle in December raising $1,642.08.  A cheque was presented to the branch by the President of Toowoomba South Apex Club with a photograph published in the Toowoomba Chronicle.


Members also attended the 2010 Celebration of Achievement Awards, in honour of International Day of People with Disability. Member, Metin Bag, won an award for completing a Certificate of Massage Therapy at Toowoomba TAFE, with Danae Sweetapple and Janian Barron also honoured. 


In April, members attended an adaptive technology expo at Guide Dogs Queensland. Danae Sweetapple, and her new guide dog, played a role in publicising the event by appearing in the Chronicle newspaper and Win Television.  
In May, Joyce represented BCA at the Toowoomba Chamber of Commerce Awards for services to people with disability.

The branch has conducted advocacy with Toowoomba Regional Council on built environment access issues. This has also included access to our usual meeting place, the Dr. Price Rooms at the Council.

Branch members attended the two member consultations on the National Disability Insurance Scheme conducted by the BCA National Office, with buses chartered to enable branch members to attend the forums held in Brisbane. I was also able to attend the public hearings held by the Productivity Commission in December 2010 and June 2011.

To promote our recruitment drive, Vision Australia provided assistance by including a flyer about the branch in a mailout to clients. Branch promotional information was also sent to the Chronicle, Commonwealth Carelink and Respite Service and Queensland Regional Council for their databases. 


Brisbane Branch Report 

Prepared by Lyn Eagers, President

The Queensland State Convention was held on Magnetic Island from 15 to 17 October 2010. Some BCA Brisbane branch members attended and, because it was a small convention with only around 23 participants, there was plenty of opportunity for everyone to have their say.  


Our 2010 Annual General Meeting was not held until December, so this year has been rather short for the current Committee. I, Lyn Eagers, was elected as President along with three Committee Members: Helen Cummins, Nicole Damarra and Terry Boyle. We co-opted Tonia Baker on to the committee early in 2011, which made it a lot easier to achieve a quorum at executive meetings.

Our December meeting included our AGM followed by a light lunch. Our March meeting preceded the National Disability Insurance Scheme and education forums conducted by the National Office, where we were joined by members of the Tweed Valley and Toowoomba branches. At our June meeting, our guest speaker was Janelle Colquhoun, a representative on the Queensland Health Consumers Committee. We have had a couple of members attend branch meetings by telelink and hope that this continues.

We have continued to produce a monthly edition of The Voice, which is aired on 4RPH every fourth Monday and repeated the following Wednesday morning. It is sent out to members via their choice of email or audio CD. Our affiliation with the Queensland White Cane Committee has continued.

The Queensland National Policy Development Council representative, Katrina Stewart, had to resign from the NPDC due to ill health. Brisbane member, Mark Muscat, has endeavoured to fill that vacancy until the 2011 elections.

In closing this report, I wish to thank my committee for their assistance and to thank our members who have participated during the year, without whom we would cease to exist.

Newcastle/Hunter Branch Report
Prepared by Stephen Belbin, President 

The Newcastle/Hunter branch continues to be a very active voice in the Hunter Region, always upholding the rights of its members, whilst promoting awareness of the branch and its importance to people who are blind or vision impaired to the wider community. Of course this can only be made possible with an enthusiastic and well focused committee which we are fortunate to have. 

In September 2010, we held our branch AGM which led to a change in some of the committee members and Lauren Henley standing down as Branch President. I’d like to acknowledge on behalf of the branch her tireless and professional dedication and her vision to make inclusion for all people who are blind or vision impaired a reality in every aspect of life. The current branch committee consists of:

Stephen Belbin
President
Bev Henley

Treasurer
Katie Butler

Secretary
Ian Waller

Community Awareness Officer
Mark Walters

Publicity Officer
Bruce McAllister
Audio Description and Media Access Officer

The branch has a high priority to provide recreational activities for its members. Some of the activities for 2010 - 2011 included:

· Picnics/ BBQs at the sensory gardens on the Newcastle foreshore
· Bus trips to the Hunter Valley vineyards. This day outing is always popular as it includes a picnic lunch followed by a trip to a chocolate factory.
· Branch members always enjoy a social dinner which precedes each meeting. 
· The year always finishes with a great Christmas party and last year was no exception. Besides having large membership participation, we also had raffles and competitions enabling fundraising opportunities. 
The branch continues to advocate and address issues at a local level. These include access to the built environment, access to transport and equity in the delivery of education and greater opportunities around employment. The branch also realises the power in partnering with other organisations to have a louder voice when attempting to address systemic issues affecting people who are blind or vision impaired.

Two systemic issues that came through the branch this year and were jointly raised with Vision Australia were
· Access to touch screen technology which includes information screens at both Medicare and RTA offices
· The discontinuation of access committees in three councils in the Hunter Region
Both of these systemic issues are currently being addressed by both the Newcastle branch and Vision Australia and highlight the benefit of joint advocacy.

Like some other branches, the Newcastle branch faces challenges in retaining a constant number of members at meetings. The branch is investigating a change in the meeting structure, removing some of the formality, having a guest speaker attend each meeting and more social events. It is hoped that with these minor changes that membership attendance will be stabilised and new potential members will be attracted to join. In conclusion, I believe that with an enthusiastic committee, strategies for growth, and lots of goals for the next year that the Newcastle /Hunter branch will continue to grow and be a respected voice for people who are blind or vision impaired.

Central West NSW Branch Report
Prepared by Mary Lovett, President 

The branch is a very active branch and although we operate in a large isolated area, we maintain contact as a branch by teleconference. Our teleconferences are a great communication tool for those who dial in to our meetings. 

Only four of our members use a computer. We are strongly campaigning for organisations to always provide a contact phone number rather than only providing a website address when they promote their services and activities. I am sure that people in higher places who have the power to make changes have no idea how many people they isolate. The branch has also been advocating for a computer with adaptive technology to be installed at the public library but has had no success as yet.  

The branch holds two meetings each month. This includes our members’ teleconference meeting and one face to face meeting in Mudgee, with an average of 20 people attending. 

The Mudgee group is involved in community issues at all levels. Our members are very active on the local council’s access committee and we have made many improvements in our town such as tactile tiles in the central business area and keeping the 1.8 metre street clearways free of obstacles.  

We also recently identified some access issues at our local airport and have suggested adjustments such as changing handles on doors, the weight of doors, size of toilets and to have a baby change table installed in the toilet area. We have also asked for the allocation of a disabled car parking space. 


We are also represented on the local council’s transport committee. Our focus this year has been around community transport for people who experience isolation, particularly once they have been discharged from hospital. 


Through our representative on the health council, we continue to advocate that people who attend hospital are provided with information in accessible formats. As a direct result of our advocacy, Community Health releases an annual cassette/disk with all the community services that are available in our area. The branch reviews the information and regularly checks that the cassettes are available from the local public library. The branch has also been working with the local macular degeneration group and the local library to get Books in the Sky in the local library. There will be about 30 Navigator readers at the library now as the Lion’s Club donated ten readers last year.

Our members were very pleased to be able to vote independently at the NSW state election over the phone from home. We thank the National Office and, in particular, Lauren Henley in the NSW office, for her ongoing advocacy with regard to accessible voting. 

ACT Branch Report 

Prepared by Peter Granleese, President

Once again, it is my pleasure to report that the ACT Branch continues to respond to the needs of its members in the ACT while continuing to support the work of the organisation nationally. During the year, there has been an influx of new members, bringing the number of members to 81. The ACT branch continued to meet at the rooms of the Canberra Blind Society on a bi-monthly basis to discuss issues affecting members in the ACT. 

On the National front, the branch continued to participate in the development of national policy via its representative on the NPDC and assisted in the planning of the 2011 National Convention via its representative. The Branch also assisted the National Office in arranging two seminars to discuss the proposal for a National Disability Insurance Scheme with a combined attendance of 29 participants. 

The Branch also conducted a Leadership Seminar in partnership with the Canberra Blind Society to encourage young people to become involved in the organisation and take on leadership roles. Topics included the role of community based organisations in Canberra, statutory obligations of office bearers and committee members and the importance of consumers taking control of their organisations in order to achieve the outcomes they deserve. 

At the ACT Government level, the branch was involved in a range of issues, including
· Ongoing participation in the ACT Government's review of the taxi industry;

· Representing BCA on the ACT Government's Transport Advisory Working Party to help design a public transport system that is more accessible for commuters with disability;
· Representing BCA on an ACT Government working party to standardise the installation of all tactile ground surface indicators (TGSI) to ensure they comply with the Australian Standard and to develop safe city pathways normally used by people who are blind or vision impaired;

· Commenting on the ACT Government's draft Code of Practice on Outdoor Cafes and obtaining a commitment that the Code will exceed the Australian Standard in relation to shoreline clearances;

· Obtaining a commitment by the ACT Government that BCA will be involved in the conversion of some Canberra streets into mixed use traffic precincts and,

· Participating in an action with parents of blind students that successfully lobbied the ACT Government to reverse a decision by the Department of Education to reduce the number of itinerate teachers assisting blind students in ACT schools.

In November 2010, the ACT Branch held its AGM at which I was re-elected President, while Craig McGill was elected Vice President. Robert Altamore and Sharon Sobey were re-elected Treasurer and Secretary respectively, while Vicky Scheeren was elected as a committee member. This year has been a successful one for the ACT Branch with a steady increase in local membership and a range of local issues being addressed that have a direct impact on our members. 

Geelong & Districts Branch Report 

Prepared by Rick Kakol, President


At our 2010 AGM, a new committee was elected as follows:

Rick Kakol

President

Dianne Ashworth
Vice President

Bob Claffey

Secretary

Ernie Drew 

Treasurer

General Committee 
Bob Curry, Jenny Baltetsch and Fiona 
Collison
The branch's fifth AGM was held on September 9, 2010, with 21 people in attendance. Our guest speaker was Jessica Gallagher who spoke about her experiences as a paralympian. The committee met monthly during the year except when a quarterly branch meeting was held. The Bush Inn Hotel was the venue for all meetings. 

Apart from the February business meeting when 13 people were present, the quarterly meetings were poorly attended. At three of the quarterly meetings we had guest speakers: Fiona Baranowski from Geelong Library, Joy Yeardsley, BCA's Victorian Advocacy & Information Officer and Lynne Galanti, Road Safety Officer, City of Greater Geelong.

We have continued to edit a quarterly newsletter Out of Sight Geelong! which is available via email, hard copy or audio disc. Information is regularly sent to members via email. Members are alerted about footpath works and changes to bus routes or timetables. Bob Claffey has also begun presenting an occasional half-hour program on VA Radio Geelong to inform the community about branch activities.

Our Social Committee organised many social outings during the year. Highlights included the Christmas function at Cuccina 112, attended by 29 people, and the annual wineries tour in April, which involved a weekend trip to Halls Gap. Other social activities were not well supported. In July, we held a Pizza and Plonk night where the Victorian Electoral Commission spoke about voting arrangements for people who are vision impaired at the Victorian election. In February, we held a curry night and discussed BCA's White Cane Policy. The latter was well attended and there was some robust discussion about the use of white canes.

We continue to play an active role in advocating on a local level. Our advocacy work has included:

· A submission to the council's review on the central bus interchange in Moorabool Street

· Feedback to the City of Greater Geelong Council on their Installation Tactile Tile Policy and Footpath Trading Policy
· Advocated for pedestrian crossings at South Geelong and Lara rail stations

· Advocated for the installation of accessible street signage in Geelong

· Urged the Department of Transport to consider a continuous white line along the platform edge of VLine stations

· A submission to the Victorian Taxi Review suggesting the installation of talking taxi meters.

Other activities conducted by the branch include:

· The branch held an interactive event at Market Square shopping centre on International White Cane Day in association with the City of Greater Geelong (CoGG), Vision Australia and Guide Dogs Victoria. The event was featured on Channel 31 and articles appeared in “The Independent” and “The Geelong Advertiser”.

· The branch has worked closely with CoGG on "Preferred Paths", a project which aims to make specific routes more accessible for people who are blind or vision impaired.

· A forum was held on the National Disability Insurance Scheme in order to provide member feedback for BCA's submission to the Productivity Commission.

· A working group has been established in Werribee in order to explore the possibility of forming a local branch.

· In May, the branch conducted a sausage sizzle at Bunnings, providing an important fundraising opportunity.

Adelaide Branch Report 

Prepared by Stefan Slucki, President (outgoing) 
The branch held three general meetings at the Kings Bar Hotel in King William Street this year. There was a fun quiz in November 2010, a serious look at organ donation and the joining of 5RPH with the Vision Australia radio network.

In April, members of the branch participated in two face to face forums about the proposed national lifelong disability care and support scheme. We are grateful to Jessica Zammit, Robyn Gaile and all the national office staff for the opportunity both to discuss this important issue and the preparation of the excellent submission which informed the Productivity Commission as it prepared its final report.

Members of the Executive Committee of the branch met with representatives from the Department of Families and Communities, Housing SA and the Department of Local Government to represent the specific needs of people who are blind or vision impaired. Through such meetings, the profile of BCA has increased within the State Government and it is hoped that the incoming Executive builds on the contacts which have been established.

The branch sought to secure an extension of the taxi-subsidy scheme so that people who are blind or vision impaired can have access to the home-to-work aspect of the program. There is still work to be done in order for the branch to achieve our goal.  


The branch notes that the final report of the Social Inclusion Board (to which it made a submission in October 2010) is now to be released in October 2011.

The branch is grateful that much of the preparation for the BCA National Convention to be held at the Mercure Grosvenor Hotel in October 2011 is being conducted by those with substantial experience in staging National Conventions. The branch Executive has planned a welcome function to take place at the Grosvenor Hotel on the evening of Friday 14 October, with a few pleasant surprises planned. 

Overseas and Cultural Branch Report 

Prepared by Ivan Malloy, President 

In 2010-2011, the Overseas and Cultural Branch received a bequest of $26,000. Another $4,000 was added to make a total of $30,353.00, with the funds sent to Sri Lanka to support people who are blind. 

Unfortunately, the branch is sad to report that the project has come to an end after 23 successful years. This year 25 packs of braille paper, 670 cassettes, 600 spectacles, 8 tape recorders and numerous braille framing guides, folding canes and braille watches were sent overseas to foster the independence of people who are blind. We are very proud of what we have been able to achieve over these many years.
Women’s Special Interest Branch Report

Prepared by Jenny Dawson, President (outgoing)
It has been another challenging year for the branch, with our committee one person short. However, the branch continues to grow, with several new memberships. In the last few months we have finally sorted out our financial processes and are up to date with our audits, with things ticking along nicely. Well done to our treasurer Karen Passmore.

The branch facilitated sessions at various state conventions last year. The session topic was “Experiencing a Sight Unseen”. It can be quite an effort to present a session at all state conventions but we did manage it in 2010. Thank you to all who attended and gave feedback.

For the last 12 months, Patricia Stillman has been beavering away to make sure our latest recipe book will be ready to launch at the National Convention in Adelaide. The special feature of this book is that all recipes have been converted into cup measures to make it easier for people who are blind or vision impaired. Our hope is that it will encourage those who are perhaps a little hesitant about cooking to have a go.

I will be stepping down at the AGM this year and would like to thank my committee for their hard work throughout my four year tenure as President. However I will still be in the background as Immediate Past President to mentor the incoming committee. I believe it is essential that the Women’s Branch encourage new people to join the committee with fresh ideas to continue its work for the future.  I have enjoyed my experience on the committee and have grown and done things that I never thought I would, such as moderating an email list, editing a magazine and becoming President.  Please consider nominating for a committee position at the next AGM.

Computer Users Group Special Interest Branch Report 

The group was established in November 1987 as a Special Interest Branch. Our main aim is to raise consciousness as to the potential of computing in areas such as employment, education and recreation to assist members in making informed decisions when purchasing items like personal computers, adaptive equipment and software. 

During the 2010/2011 year, members met monthly in person at Vision Australia, Kooyong and remotely by telephone conference or computer voice chat software via the internet. The group met at 7.30pm on the 3rd Tuesday of each month. Each meeting was recorded and made available to members as a downloadable MP3 file on demand and mailed to members who could not download file. 

Organisational Members Reports 
BCA enjoys a relationship with 12 organisational members. This report includes a report from one of our organisational members. For a full list of all our organisational members, refer to the list at the conclusion of this report. 
Association of Blind Citizens of NSW Report
Prepared by Sondra Wibberley, Association President
The past year has once again been a busy one for the Association’s Management Committee and staff who have continued the challenging work of providing much needed services to members and others with a vision impairment in NSW and the ACT. These services include peer support; computer skills training; craft activities; access to Braille and audio library materials; and a sewing service. During this period, the Association also conducted a fundraising walk, held market day mornings and our annual fete to assist our fundraising. Additionally, we have continued with important policy and procedural development activities needed to comply with NSW Government funding requirements.

Over the past year we have continued implementation of important communications initiatives including maintenance of our website and production of our multi-format newsletter which contains a broad range of information from blindness specific and community sources.

Work is still continuing on development of a Memorandum of Understanding between the governing bodies of BCA and the Association of Blind Citizens of NSW for the purpose of establishing a strong partnership between both organisations for the ultimate benefit of people who are blind or vision impaired. Unfortunately, progress has been slower than hoped in achievement of this goal due to the need to deal with pressing organisational matters unrelated to this initiative. However, it is pleasing to report drafting of the Memorandum of Understanding document is at the fine-tuning stage and almost ready for presentation to the governing bodies of both organisations for consideration and – hopefully – approval. All being well, it should be possible to report on both adoption and implementation of the MOU and resultant benefits for people who are blind and vision impaired in our part of Australia in next year’s Annual Report. 

A shortage of human and financial resources and the age of the Association’s Shirley House premises continue to frustrate our organisation’s efforts to carry out its important work. Despite its best efforts, the Association’s viability is at serious risk without the taking of decisive action to redress the situation. For this reason, the organisation has taken a decision to begin planning relocation of its operations to new premises so that it can continue to play an important role in to the future. This will involve the sale of Shirley House and the rental or purchase of alternative accommodation. Investment of uncommitted income derived from the sale of Shirley House will greatly assist the Association in financing its activities in the medium to long term.

The coming year will be particularly challenging for the Association in its efforts to locate suitable premises and review its activities with the needs of its members firmly in mind. However, we must continue our efforts in order to assure the Association’s future over the coming years as an important consumer organisation assisting people who are blind or vision impaired.
Organisational Members of BCA

Organisational Members Class (A)  

1. Association of Blind Citizens NSW

2. Blind Workers Union of SA

3. Blind Workers Union of Victoria

4. Retina Australia 

5. Retina Australia (NSW)

6. Retina Australia (QLD) Inc

7. Retina Australia (VIC) Inc
 Organisational Members Class (B)  

1. Able Australia Services

2. Deafblind Association of NSW

3. RPH Australia

4. Senswide Services

5. Statewide Vision Resource Centre

Criteria – As stipulated in BCA’s Constitution

Organisation Class A 
 7
Incorporated organisations within Australia where the membership and governing body comprise a majority of blind persons or the parents of blind children under the age of 18 years, or which have a substantial involvement in representing the interests of persons with vision or print disabilities from the consumer perspective.

Organisation Class B 
5

Incorporated organisations which identify with the aims of Blind Citizens Australia but which are ineligible as Class A Organisational Members.

External Representation
Robyn Gaile 
We continue to be active in organisations beyond BCA, with representation in our own right or members taking part in various activities as individuals. Our responsibility is to represent people who are blind or vision impaired. In so doing, we believe it is critical to be part of other organisations to receive information from them, to give advice to them and to ensure that when they speak out or develop policies on blindness or disability related matters, they incorporate our views. We have enjoyed productive working relations with many external bodies, and we value the contacts we have made and the information and advice we have received.

Australian Blindness Forum (ABF)

During the 2010-2011 financial year, David Blyth and Cheryl Pascual were the BCA representatives on the ABF Board. The ABF is an association of many of Australia’s major blindness service provision agencies and BCA as the national consumer representative organisation. 
It is a function of the ABF to appoint the Australian delegates to the World Blind Union General Assembly. The four Australian delegates are Cheryl Pascual (National President of BCA), Robyn Gaile (Executive Officer of BCA), Kevin Murfitt (Chair of Vision Australia) and Andrew Daly (Executive Director of Royal Society for the Blind). 

Australian Electoral Commission (AEC)

Robyn Gaile was the BCA representative on the AEC disability reference group. The core focus of this group in the financial year was the development of electronic assisted voting for the 2010 Federal election.  

Vision 2020 Advocacy Network

Vision 2020 is a national organisation which is part of an international network dedicated to eye health and rehabilitation for people who experience vision loss. Its aims are health promotion, vision loss rehabilitation and eye research. Robyn Gaile represented BCA on the Vision 2020 low vision and rehabilitation working group. 

Australian Federation of Disability Organisations (AFDO)

AFDO is a member based organisation for all consumer based disability advocacy organisations in Australia. It aims to provide a clear voice to Government about the needs of people with disabilities. Cheryl Pascual was the BCA representative on the AFDO Board during 2010-2011. 

Roundtable on Information Access for People with a Print Disability 

Sue Hastie was the BCA representative for this body. The Roundtable exists to ensure that the needs of people with a print disability in Australia and New Zealand are met. The Roundtable produces a range of guidelines regarding the production of materials in alternative formats. They also hold an annual conference. 

Standards Australia ME64 Committee

Ivan Peterson represented BCA on the Standards Australia ME64 Committee. This committee is responsible for monitoring, developing and reviewing Australian standards relating to access to the built environment for people with disabilities. 
The following are two detailed reports regarding the telecommunications and Australian Braille Authority portfolios. 

Telecommunications Report 

Prepared by Frank Nowlan 

The past year in telecommunications has been an eventful and exciting one. It has seen progress with the roll-out of the National Broadband Network (NBN), the rapid proliferation of mobile phones using Google's Android operating system and the emergence of new customer equipment offering many desirable features.

Over the past twelve months, I have represented BCA on the Telstra Disability Forum and the Disability Equipment Program sub-committee which is part of that body. I also sat on the Optus Consumer Liaison Forum, including its own disability sub-committee and represented BCA in meetings hosted by the Australian Communications Consumer Action Network (ACCAN) and the Telecommunications Industry Ombudsman (TIO). These meetings canvassed a range of issues and raised important accessibility questions. 

National Broadband Network

The looming presence of the NBN will mean an ever-growing role that the Internet will play in the general community. To ensure that we do not get left behind but instead share fully in what the Internet of the future will have to offer, we must make sure that our voice is heard where it matters. There are, I believe, three areas requiring particular attention: 

· We need to ensure that, so far as possible, our members are not shut out from Internet access because of availability cost.

· We must continue to advocate for Internet sites that are fully accessible, whether they be for information gathering, entertainment or conducting business transactions like shopping.

· It is essential that we have access to appropriate training in using the Internet so that its many benefits are available to all who wish to avail themselves of them.

Issues of concern
Members continue to experience difficulties around contracts for the provision of telecommunications services and/or equipment, in particular, mobile phones. We must continue to advocate for contracts and other documentation to be in accessible formats. Although there is still some way to go in this regard, we acknowledge that both Telstra and Optus make available on request customer bills in Braille. 

We are still working with both of the major telcos to sort out ongoing problems with requirements for proof of ID when signing up for a mobile phone contract. We are hopeful the coming year will see these problems ironed out. 

Another front on which we are continuing to push is the need for audio description on Telstra Bigpond movies purchased via the Internet. In this area, we are joining with the Deaf community who want the movies to be captioned. The cause has also been taken up by Media Access Australia, and there are signs of real progress.

New Equipment
A new low-cost "smart phone", running the Android operating system known as the T3020, has been released by Telstra as a pre-pay mobile phone and costs under $100. This phone can be used in conjunction with Code Factory's "Mobile Accessibility" screen-reader (which also costs less than $100) to provide a powerful and accessible smart phone for under $200. We arranged for the phone to be evaluated by Vision Australia's Help Desk team. They reported that, although having some draw-backs, all ten of the functions in the Mobile Accessibility screen-reader were in fact accessible. These included major functions like making and receiving calls, browsing the internet, sending and receiving email and a "where am I" function.
Australian Braille Authority

Prepared by Bill Jolley, BCA Delegate to the Australian Braille Authority

The Australian Braille Authority (ABA) is formally a subcommittee of the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities and is Australia’s representative on the International Council on English Braille. 

The ABA, ably chaired by Christine Simpson, is managed by a six person Executive. With members currently drawn from four states there is a good geographic spread. During the year Bruce Maguire retired from the Executive after more than twenty years of service to the ABA. Bruce has an excellent knowledge of the structure and use of various braille codes and a deep commitment to the supremacy of braille. He played a vital role in designing Unified English Braille and he has worked tirelessly to raise the profile of braille both nationally and internationally. 

A highlight of the year was the launch of the Rules of Unified English Braille edited by Christine Simpson. This was a major project to articulate the rules of braille in a manner acceptable to English-speaking countries around the world, and to produce a document that was readily available in both print and braille. Unified English Braille is a critically important development in the evolution of braille. It harmonises literary and technical codes and arrests the divergence of English-language braille codes to make international exchange of braille materials more practicable.

The ABA uses electronic communication tools to keep members and stakeholders informed and involved, including its webpage www.printdisability.org/aba. The OZBRL forum is available for sharing information and getting answers to questions on a wide variety of Braille related topics.

Thanks to Leona Holloway, the ABA now has a Facebook page. Our Facebook membership is growing but more participants are always welcome. The Facebook page is at www.facebook.com/pages/Australian-Braille-Authority/149349021763394. Facebook members can "like" the page to start receiving updates from the ABA on their own “wall”. Many of the updates are accompanied by a link to a relevant website and all can be "liked" or commented on to share with friends and contribute to the group. 

Work has continued on some important ABA publications. DBT Manual is a guide for Braille transcribers in making the best use of the many features of the Duxbury braille translation software from Duxbury Systems. A braille formatting manual is also being developed and Unified English Braille Primer Australian Edition is being revised.

Congratulations to five candidates from Australia who recently gained their TransTasman Braille Proficiency Certificate. The cooperation with New Zealand through a common certification process has been a tangible benefit of the adoption of Unified English Braille.

I continue to represent Australia on the Executive Committee of the International Council on English Braille (ICEB) where I serve as Treasurer. In 2010, I attended the mid-term meeting of the ICEB Executive in Birmingham, England, and participate in quarterly teleconferences of the ICEB Executive. For some years Unified English Braille (UEB) has been ICEB’s main preoccupation and, although that work is well advanced, it is not complete.

Congratulations to Jordie Howell, the recently appointed Chair of the ICEB Music Subcommittee and to Leona Holloway and Christine Simpson serving on ICEB’s UEB Code Maintenance Committee. They are each involved with important international work for braille. There is still work to be done with the new UEB Code.

BCA Contact Details

Blind Citizens Australia

Ross House
Level 3, 247 - 251 Flinders Lane

MELBOURNE VIC 3000

Phone: 
 (03) 9654 1400

Toll Free:
1800 033 660

TTY:  
(03) 9639 1728

Fax:  
(03) 9650 3200

E-mail: 
bca@bca.org.au
Staff from 1 July 2010 to 30 June 2011:
Robyn Gaile
Executive Officer

Jessica Zammit
National Policy Officer 
Jody Holdback
National Advocacy Officer
Lauren Henley
NSW Advocacy & Information Officer 

Joy Yeardsley
Victorian Advocacy & Information Officer

Faye Baxter
Administration & Memberships Officer

Suzanne Taylor
Administration Assistant 

Robyn McIntyre
Bookkeeper
Project Staff:

Sue Hastie

Casual Project Officer

Bob Curry

Casual Project Officer
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